



# Article Victims, Criminal Justice and State Compensation

# **David Miers**

Emeritus Professor of Law, School of Law and Politics, Cardiff University, Cardiff CF10 2AS, UK; davidmiers2@gmail.com

Received: 22 February 2019; Accepted: 17 April 2019; Published: 24 April 2019

**Abstract:** This article examines one element of the state's responses to crime: the provision of a taxpayer-funded compensation scheme for victims of personal and sexual violence. The Criminal Injuries Compensation Scheme 2012 sits within a political context that seeks to ensure that victims of crime are better served by the criminal justice system of England and Wales, the jurisdiction that is the focus of this article. The government's fundamental policy is that this scheme exists to compensate only those victims who are 'blameless', either in terms of their character, criminal justice agencies. It is a policy that illuminates elements of two of the questions that the editors posed for this Special Issue of *Societies*. Reviewing the increased urgency in government policies concerning the treatment of victims of crime, the first section addresses the question of how, why and when victims came to shape political and criminal justice discourse and practice. The question of how, and to what end, cultural representations have shaped perceptions of victims is addressed in the second and third sections, which examine the notion of victim status and illustrate the ways in which eligible ('ideal') victims are perceived and their claims under this scheme are determined.

Keywords: victims of crime; ideal victims; criminal justice; state compensation

# 1. Victims and the Criminal Justice System

In any analysis of the criminal justice system (CJS) of England and Wales (but also of almost all other common-law Western systems),<sup>1</sup> it has been a commonplace to remark on what some have described as 'the rediscovery' [1] (pp. 5–10), the 'rebirth' [2] (pp. 69–94), [3] (pp. 7–19), or the 'reemergence' of the victim [4] (pp. 26–28) over the past 50 years, in contrast to their marginalised role as a third party to the criminal trial [5,6]. In truth, while their historical relationship with the CJS might have been more pronounced, victims had never gone away. Even as the state assumed a near-monopoly during the 19th century over the detection, detention, prosecution and disposal of those who break the criminal law [7] (pp. 127–158), victims played a legitimising role, at least in the sense that the unlawful infringement of their personal autonomy warranted state condemnation via the criminal trial.

As these and other analyses have documented, this did not carry with it a corresponding stake in the outcome of the trial. Here the victim's principal role was to give evidence in support of the Crown. Victims were little more than witnesses to the incident in which they were injured or their property stolen from them, and were, for the most part, subject to the same rules governing crossexamination by the defendant as was any other witness; conditions that, with the exception of child and rape victims, continue to apply. As third parties, they had no right to put their own case for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'CJS' is the standard abbreviation used by the Ministry of Justice.

recognition of the injuries or losses they had sustained, or for possible redress, as had been the case, notably, by means of prosecution for reward [8] (chs. 3–6). Any judicial satisfaction of these concerns became a matter for the victim's civil action against the offender.

As is also well documented, the government has, over the past half-century, made substantial changes to the relationship between victims of crime and the CJS. This victim focus gained traction as a predominantly state-led response to the collapse of the rehabilitative ideal [9] (pp. 9–10) and was designed to lead to what the government characterised as a 'rebalancing' of criminal justice policy in favour of the victim's interests [10]. No longer marginalised, 'the rising visibility of the victim' in the 1960s and 1970s' [11] (p. 24) [12] recast that relationship in a number of ways, intended to 'make sure that the victim's voice is heard at the heart of Government' [13] (p. 8). This is a claim that for many critics remains unfulfilled, but which in practice presents a number of challenges to an even-handed criminal justice system [14,15].

These ideological concerns were coupled with an instrumental recognition that as gatekeepers to the CJS, victims' willingness or otherwise to engage with it by reporting crime and supporting a prosecution is likely to be influenced by their perception of the extent to which the system both recognises their injuries and reliably produces the outcomes they reasonably expect. Those outcomes are 'that offenders are caught, that they are punished, and that they are dealt with in a way that reduces the likelihood of their re-offending and creating more victims' [16] (p. 8). These changes also implied an increasing degree of inclusiveness in which victims have, in a further extension of the marketplace analysis of the CJS, become *consumers* of its services [17] (pp. 24–25). Like the consumers of health care, financial, local authorities or legal services, victims of crime now have their own complaints procedures where the criminal justice agencies fail to deliver on their 'key entitlements' to be informed about the progress and the outcomes of those agencies' decisions.

First published in 1990 as the *Victims' Charter*, these entitlements are detailed in the current *Code of Practice for Victims of Crime (Victims' Code)* [18], restated in 2015 to give effect to Article 14 of the 2012 Victims Directive.<sup>2</sup> However, it should be recognised that while the *Victims' Code* comprises a formal recognition of the state's obligations to engage with them and to provide for their security [19,20], its entitlements also carry with them a mutual obligation to engage with the CJS. Thus, victims of crime may, variously, and at different stages in the CJS, be characterised as:

- both *suppliers* (e.g., to the police about an offence against them) and *recipients* of information (e.g., from the police concerning their response to that report);
- *partners* in crime prevention (e.g., in target-hardening their homes, or taking personal safety measures);
- the *beneficiaries* of remedial arrangements (e.g., concerning such matters as the giving of evidence in rape trials, or of the availability of state-funded, and where they are convicted, of offender compensation); and
- as participants in the system (e.g., in particular via restorative justice).

Modern concepts of social citizenship assert that where the state supports their rights to health and welfare provision, citizens have a corresponding responsibility to take care of their bodily (e.g., to keep fit and not to smoke) and economic (e.g., to seek employment) well-being, as conditions for their access to that provision [21,22]. In the same way, victims of crime may be said to have responsibilities to the CJS that correspond to their access to its entitlements [23] [24] (p. 57). As a judge of the Upper Tribunal put the matter when dealing with paragraph 23 of the Criminal Injuries Compensation Scheme 2012 (CICS 2012), which provides that an award will be withheld unless the applicant has cooperated as far as reasonably practicable in bringing the assailant to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Directive 2012/29/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 25 October 2012 establishing minimum standards on the rights, support and protection of victims of crime, and replacing Council Framework Decision 2001/220/JHA [2012] OJ L315.

justice, 'a person who seeks compensation from the State in respect of a criminal injury ought, as a quid pro quo, to assist the State to prosecute the offender insofar as that may be appropriate'.<sup>3</sup>

The legislation that authorised the *Victims' Code* also established the Victims' Commissioner,<sup>4</sup> whose role is to promote the interests of victims and witnesses and to encourage good practice in their treatment by the CJS. The implementation of victims' entitlements under the *Victims' Code*, which the Commissioner also regularly reviews, engages the full range of the CJS's actors. It identifies 14 'service providers', of whom the police, the Crown Prosecution Service (CPS), HM Courts and Tribunals Service, the National Probation Service and the Parole Board are some of the principals.

In addition to these various initiatives, there have been important changes in substantive and adjectival law designed to secure more convictions by directly or indirectly addressing victims' concerns, in particular in connection with their place in the criminal trial [25] (pp. 116–190). More recent changes include strengthened statutory duties on sentencing courts to order offenders to compensate their victims,<sup>5</sup> and a new non-statutory procedure by which victims can challenge decisions by the CPS not to prosecute in their case.<sup>6</sup> These changes are not uncontroversial, typically presenting normative and ideological tensions between the public and the private interest in what the state and the victim recognise as criminal 'justice'. These tensions are illustrated, for example, by the continuing controversy concerning reform of the evidential rules governing the cross-examination of both adult and child victims of sexual offences,<sup>7</sup> the CPS' failure to disclose unused evidence of relevance to the defence [27], and individual victims' concerns about what they perceive as the 'injustice' of potentially lenient sentences in their own cases.<sup>8</sup>

The success of these developments and the expectations that they have encouraged have faced two criticisms. The first is that while victims may, in other contexts, seek a judicial review of these service providers' decisions,<sup>9</sup> none of the entitlements in the *Victims' Code* is of itself legally

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> R (RW) v First-tier Tribunal (as successor of the Criminal Injuries Compensation Appeals Panel) [2013] AACR 8 [24] (Judge Rowland).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> https://victimscommissioner.org.uk/. The Domestic Violence, Crime and Victims Act 2004 also established a *Victims' Advisory Panel* for victims of crime and their families to have a say in the reform of the CJS. This was abolished in 2013 (The Public Bodies (Abolition of Victims' Advisory Panel) Order 2013, 2013 No. 2853) but re-established as the *Victims' Panel* with effect from 6 February 2017; Hansard, House of Commons, Written question 64616, Victims' Panel, answered 27 February 2017 (Dr Philip Lee MP, Ministry of Justice); see also https://www.gov.uk/government/news/criminals-paying-more-than-ever-to-help-victims.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Sections 130(2A) and (3) the Powers of Criminal Courts (Sentencing) Act 2000 now require a sentencing court to consider whether to make a compensation order when it has power to do so, and to give reasons where it does not do so.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Crown Prosecution Service, *Reconsidering a Prosecution Decision*, taking effect from June 2013; https://www.cps.gov.uk/legal-guidance/reconsidering-prosecution-decision. The CPS' *Victims' Right to Review Scheme* was introduced to give effect to Article 11 of the Victims' Directive; it also responds to the Court of Appeal's criticisms in *Christopher Killick* [2011] EWCA Crim 1608; and see *R v DPP and Boyling* [2018] EWHC 3508 (Admin).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Crown Prosecution Service, *Special Measures*; https://www.cps.gov.uk/legal-guidance/special-measures [26]. Similar criticism has been levelled at the current rules permitting personal cross-examination by the alleged abuser in family court proceedings concerning domestic abuse, currently being addressed in HM Government, *Transforming the Response to Domestic Abuse: Consultation Response and Draft Bill* (CP 15, January 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Crown Prosecution Service, *Unduly Lenient Sentences*; https://www.cps.gov.uk/legal-guidance/unduly-lenient-sentences.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> For example, the decision by the Parole Board where it was considering an offender's early release from prison, *R* (*DSD and NBV*) *v The Parole Board of England and Wales* [2018] EWHC 694 (Admin) (John Worboys). Responding to this decision, the government is to introduce a new mechanism by which victims who believe a decision may be fundamentally flawed will be able to make a case for reconsideration by Ministry of Justice official, rather than having to resort to the courts and engage legal representation to

enforceable. Where they 'feel' that their 'entitlements have not been met or that any service provider has not delivered their duties under the Code', a victim may make a formal complaint to that provider. However, the provider's response does not carry with it an obligation to take any further action or to provide any other redress. In its first review of service providers' compliance with the complaints procedure, the Victims' Commissioner found that most of the victims interviewed said they had not been made aware of the *Victims' Code* or of their entitlements, and did not know what to do if they had concerns. Almost three quarters of those who had complained were unhappy with the response that they received.<sup>10</sup>

The second criticism, also illustrated by research conducted by the Victims' Commissioner, is that the implementation of such other initiatives as offering victims the opportunity to engage in restorative justice with their offenders, and on offering them the opportunity to make a Victim Personal Statement when the court is considering its sentence on their offender, has been patchy.<sup>11</sup> Against the background of increasing rates of recorded sexual offences and of crimes of violence against the person involving knives,<sup>12</sup> the terms of reference for the Ministry of Justice's review of CICS 2012 asserts that 'compensation is an important part of government provision of end-to-end support for victims of violent crime'.<sup>13</sup> However, there has been growing criticism that when dealing with their claims, the Criminal Injuries Compensation Authority (CICA), the statutory agency responsible for dealing with applications made under CICS 2012, is failing to recognise the impact of the offence on the victim. The Victims' Commissioner's Review of the scheme, published in January 2019, found that the interviewed victims felt validated when the impact of the crime had been recognised by society in the form of an award of compensation, but the process of making their claim was often traumatic: 'we have an overly complex transactional process, which pays insufficient regard to the complex needs of its users, many of whom are likely to be suffering from the effects of trauma.'14

Responding to what were, by 2015, long-standing criticisms, the Conservative Government indicated that it would bring forward measures 'to increase the rights of victims of crime', which would 'build on the existing Victims' Code to guarantee greater protections for victims and witnesses in the CJS, including that victims of crime have the right to make a Victim Personal Statement and read it out in court at sentencing and at the Parole Board.'<sup>15</sup> No such measures were

argue their case; House of Commons Debates, vol 654, ws cols 5–6, (4 February 2019); https://hansard.parliament.uk/commons/2019-02-

04/debates/19020414000011/ParoleBoardReconsiderationMechanismAndRulesReview.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Victims' Commissioner, A Review of Complaints and Resolution for Victims of Crime (2015) p. 5; https://s3-euwest-2.amazonaws.com/victimscomm-prod-storage-clhgxgum05k1/uploads/2015/01/A-Review-of-Complaints-and-Resolution-for-Victims-of-Crime\_January20151.pdf.

<sup>11</sup> On victim personal statements (alternatively called victim impact statements [28], see Victims' Commissioner, Victim Personal **Statements** 2017/18 (2018); https://s3-eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/victimscomm-prod-storage-clhgxgum05k1/uploads/2018/10/VPS-slide-pack-2017-18-FINAL.pdf; and on restorative justice, Victims' Commissioner, A Question of Quality: A Review of Restorative Justice, 2-Victims(2016); https://s3-eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/victimscomm-prod-storage-Part clhgxgum05k1/uploads/2016/11/VC-review-into-restorative-justice-services-part-2\_November-2016.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Some of these increases are attributable to better recording; otherwise, there has been 'no change in overall violent offences estimated by the CSEW (1,389,000). Office for National Statistics, https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/crimeandjustice/bulletins/crimeinenglandandwa les/yearendingseptember2018; Sections 2 and 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> http://data.parliament.uk/DepositedPapers/Files/DEP2018-1283/terms\_of\_reference\_CICS\_Review.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Compensation without re-traumatisation (2019); https://s3-eu-west-2.amazonaws.com/victimscomm-prodstorage-clhgxgum05k1/uploads/2019/01/CIC-report-FINAL.pdf, p. 97.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> *Queen's* Speech 2015: Background Briefing Notes; https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/430149/ QS\_lobby\_pack\_FINAL\_NEW\_2.pdf#page=94.

introduced, but in 2018, the government published its cross-departmental *Victims Strategy*, whose overarching aims are to consolidate the reforms that have been made and to strengthen them 'to ensure victims have the right help in the aftermath of a crime and are properly supported in the process of seeing justice delivered' [29] (p. 8). There are many specific proposals, notably 'to introduce new guidance for criminal justice agencies to provide practical advice to assist when explaining the Victim Personal Statement process to victims'. Of potentially greater significance for the implementation of the *Victims' Code* is the government's proposed consultation on a Victims' Law, which will address the procedural limitations to making sure that victims receive the services to which they are entitled, and to holding criminal justice agencies that fail to deliver them to account.

### 2. The Social Construction of Victims of Crime

'What does it mean to be a victim? Why is it this status is conferred on some and denied to others?' [30] (p. 45). Positivist victimology had sought to explain victimisation by an examination of those held (typically by formal criminal justice processes) to be victims, in particular by a concentration on the notion of victim-types, on victims of interpersonal crime and on those who contribute to their own victimisation. This approach signally failed to explain or advance an understanding of why and how some persons who sustain harm are regarded as victims of that harm, and others are not [31]. By contrast, it is now widely accepted that whether a person who has sustained harm is called a 'victim' is contingent on, and performs important social functions that follow from, the observer's view of the world in which that harm has been sustained. In common with the label 'offenders', 'victims' are not a homogeneous subset of the population possessing certain characteristics by which they can be commonly identified and set apart from non-victims but are socially constructed, and constructed for different purposes and with different consequences. In short, 'the very concept of victimhood can be viewed as an identity or status developed through a process of publicly validated construction' [32] (pp. 179–180), [17] (pp. 22–24).

As Nils Christie and others have observed, the concept 'victim' is complex, fluid and systemically contested [33], [17] (pp 25–31), [34] (pp. 47–52), [35]. From the observer's standpoint, an initial and major problem in deciding whether to label a harmed person a 'victim' lies in the fact that social cues and signs may be vague or ambiguous. One response to this pervasive social phenomenon has been the development of conventions that stereotype certain instances of suffering as victimising events. Paradigm instances comprise elderly victims of robberies, burglaries and assaults, and children who are sexually abused. These are Christie's 'ideal victims': Persons or categories of individuals 'who - when hit by crime— most readily are given the complete and legitimate status of being a victim' [33] (p. 18).

Some of these conventions are formalised as legal, medical or psychiatric norms; others, such as those held within family or peer groups, may be less well defined. However well formalised, though, that response may well entail some expectations that the victim holds of those conferring the label; for example, sympathy and various forms of benign intervention designed to ameliorate the harm. The key point is that to label a person a 'victim' has significant resource implications for both private (emotional or other support) and public (medical and welfare provision) economies, as is the case with state compensation schemes where public funds are engaged [23] (p. 62).

A corollary of the expectations that victims may have of those who have accorded them victim status is that those others may also have expectations of how victims should themselves conform to the accepted indicators of that status; to be a victim is also to occupy a social role. Ideal victims of crime do not provoke or instigate the violent encounter in which they are injured. However, as in the case of claimants to CICS 2012, discussed in the following section, drawing a normative (and in that case forensic) distinction between ideal and non-ideal victims can be highly contentious. 'When victims are not faultless [...] They become much more problematic, both as an object of public empathy but also in terms of their entitlement to formal compensation on the part of the state' [36] (p. 115), [37] (pp. 54–59). Victims may be expected, and be permitted, to voice anger against their offender. Nonetheless, there are limits, some legal, to what the role of a crime victim properly

entails. Anger mediated through the CJS is acceptable (for example, in a victim personal statement), but not through vigilantism, where victims may, through their use of disproportionate force against the offender, themselves be labelled an offender [38].

One of victimology's major weaknesses has been its failure to reflect on the foundational nature of criminal law [23] (pp. 49–68).<sup>16</sup> The law does not talk of 'victims' but of 'offences', many of which, but by no means all, do contemplate harm (or its potential) to the interests of an identifiable person; that is, to their bodily or sexual integrity, or to a 'protected characteristic' recognised in law.<sup>17</sup> Where such characteristics were once largely confined to persons performing some official function (e.g., police officers, postal workers, the clergy), the criminal sanction now extends to offences against a wide range of personal, rather than functional, protected characteristics, notably, 'hate crimes' [39,40]. Some of these are discrete offences,<sup>18</sup> while others, where they are motivated by hostility or demonstrate hostility towards the victim's disability, race, religion, sexual orientation (or transgender identity, constitute aggravating features of established offences,<sup>19</sup> but they all may justify an uplift in sentence for those convicted of such an offence.<sup>20</sup>

Many of these extensions of the criminal sanction are the product only of the past decade or so and are symptomatic of the constant expansion of the boundaries of harm [34] (pp. 30–34), see also [35] (passim). A recent political critique identified what the author sees as the unwanted social consequences in a liberal democracy of an untrammelled notion of 'victimhood' [41],<sup>21</sup> implicitly asking whether there can or should there be any limits to:

- the kinds of subjects (persons/animals (warm or cold blooded) <sup>22</sup> /living/inanimate, <sup>23</sup> environmental<sup>24</sup>), or;
- the harms (bodily/mental/physical/economic/aesthetic<sup>25</sup>);
- that are sustained directly or indirectly (relatives/viewers of those harms<sup>26</sup>);
- at the hands of other persons (or by natural events<sup>27</sup>).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> It may be noted that the victim surcharge, a levy payable by offenders on conviction, applies to all offences, including those that can have no direct victim. The surcharge benefits all victims indirectly via its contribution to the government's Victim and Witness General Fund, which supports services for victims of crime.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> The nine 'protected characteristics' listed in section 4 of the Equality Act 2010 consolidate the grounds of unlawful discrimination that existed in a number of earlier enactments. See Equality and Human Rights Commission, *Protected characteristics*; https://www.equalityhumanrights.com/en/equality-act/protectedcharacteristics.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Racially or religiously aggravated offences; Crime and Disorder Act 1998, sections 28–32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Criminal Justice Act 2003, sections 145–146.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Crown Prosecution Service, *Hate crime*; https://www.cps.gov.uk/hate-crime. Home Office, Hate Crime, England and wales, 2017/18; Statistical Bulletin 20/18, 16 October 2018, ISBN: 978-1-78655-706-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> I also googled 'victimhood' and 'we're all victims now', which yielded dozens of hits; 'victimhood chic' captures the flavour of many politically driven critiques.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> 'Plastic-bag-swallowing-sperm-whales-are-victims-of-our-remorseless-progress', https://www.theguardian.com/environment/shortcuts/2018/may/23/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Archaeological Victims of ISIS Rise Again, as Replicas in Rome', https://www.nytimes.com/2016/10/07/world/europe/rome-artifact-reconstruction-isis.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> The Ivory Coast and Ghana are 'the biggest victims of deforestation', https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2017/sep/13/chocolate-industry-drives-rainforest-disaster-inivory-coast.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> 'Culturally the [Elgin marbles] are presented as abduction victims, forcibly separated from the Greek homeland', F. Rose-Greenland, 'The Parthenon Marbles as icons of nationalism in nineteenth-century Britain' (2013), doi:10.1111/nana.12039.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> 'We had to stand there and watch them burn to death'; https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/homenews/grenfell-tower-inquiry-victims-family-evidence-rania-ibrahim-a8363311.html.

Some of the examples cited in the footnotes use the label 'victim' to categorise the deleterious effects of the exploitation of the world's natural resources. No doubt that exploitation deserves serious attention, but the question that they prompt is whether it is helpful or appropriate to label countries or destroyed artefacts as 'victims'. We may recognise that the parameters that influence which harmed persons will be labelled victims and thus have a legitimate call upon society's resources are fluid and uncertain, but there may also be a need to recognise the implications of yet broader victim paradigms. Does the promiscuous use of the word both dilute its use when applied to human suffering and raise expectations about benign interventions that cannot be met? The questions implicit in the 'victimhood' critique are important for the following reasons:

- 1 that to call someone a victim is to make a statement about our moral/ethical view of the world in which the harm was sustained;
- 2 that we would not normally use the label where the harm is trivial or fanciful because that devalues its use where we wish to regard seriously harmed persons as victims, for example, who have been raped or otherwise subject to unwanted sexual contact or exploitation;
- 3 that the use of the label carries with it a bundle of expectations that to a greater or lesser degree draw upon our private and public resources;
- 4 that the greater the number of persons included in (1), the higher the level of expectations under (3), and therefore, other things being equal, the fewer the persons in (3) whose expectations will be met;
- 5 that the greater the number of persons included in (1), the more likely it is that our concern for one group of victims will be displaced in favour of a more clamorous or better organised group; and
- 6 that the greater the number of persons included in (1), the more likely it is that the significance of the word 'victim' will be diluted.

### 3. The Criminal Injuries Compensation Scheme and the Ideal Victim

Much of the literature that discusses these aspects of the social construction of victims and of the implications of that construction for persons harmed by criminal offences focuses on the use of the label in victimological and broader social discourse. With the exception of the literature examining the notion of the 'ideal' (female) victim of rape and the consequent implications for the law of evidence and the conduct of a trial, there has been comparatively little discussion of that construction's implications for a crime victim's legal remedies, whether against the offender or the state.<sup>28</sup> Given that they are generally impecunious, civil actions for damages against offenders are very rare, and even where ordered to pay compensation on conviction to their victims, the sums are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> 'Philippines: Dozens killed by typhoon as rescuers rush to aid of victims in north' https://edition.cnn.com/2018/09/16/asia/typhoon-mangkhut-ompong-philippines-intl/index.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> A person whose conviction has been quashed by the Court of Appeal as being 'unsafe' is, nevertheless, not necessarily an ideal victim for the purpose of state compensation, since that decision does not of itself contain any finding as to whether that person was in fact innocent of the crime. The government's concern that public money should be sparingly used where there has been a miscarriage of justice led to further restriction in its statutory formulation. Since 2014, it has been the case that compensation may be paid only where the Secretary of State determines that the Court of Appeal quashed the conviction in circumstances where fresh evidence shows beyond reasonable doubt that the person did not commit the offence. In *Hallam, and Nealon v Secretary of State for Justice* [2019] UKSC 2, the Supreme Court found that 'the words "did not commit the offence" can be read as synonymous in this context with the words "is innocent". It also held that the imposition of the criminal standard of proof as a condition to the possible award of compensation was not incompatible with Article 6 of the European Convention on Human Rights (presumption of innocence).

By contrast, CICS 2012 is a compensation scheme that offers a realistic financial remedy for victims who sustain serious physical or mental injury as a result of a violent or a sexual offence. This statutory scheme was made in 1996, replacing a common law scheme that was first introduced in 1964. The 1996 Scheme, last revised in 2012, receives nearly 33,000 applications a year, of which approximately two-thirds are resolved in the victim's favour, as either a full or a reduced award. Compensation for the victim's injury (or death) is assessed by reference to a tariff, which applies fixed levels of awards (from £1000 to £250,000) that notionally correspond to the severity of the injury. CICS 2012 also compensates for loss of earnings assessed by reference to statutory sick pay, and for special expenses where the victim requires long-term care. The total award in any one case is capped at £500,000; around £150 million is paid out annually; see generally [42].<sup>30</sup>

The key difference between a civil action against the offender and a claim under CICS 2012 is that the scheme is publicly funded. Whereas the victim's own 'non-ideal' behaviour may have some relevance in a civil action, the distinction between ideal ('deserving') and non-ideal ('undeserving') victims continues to be central to its political legitimacy. When setting its underlying policy in the first Scheme in 1964, the government considered that it would be inappropriate for those with significant criminal records, whose own conduct before, during, or after the incident led to their being injured, or who were otherwise of bad character, to receive compensation from public funds. The problem with 'victims' who have these kinds of personal histories is that they either resemble too closely, or were once themselves, offenders. These considerations continue to inform government policy, the structure, and the implementation of CICS 2012.

It follows that not all victims succeed in their claims. Around 50% of the rejected claims fail because there was no crime of violence or the injury was valued at less than the £1000 minimum. The other 50% were rejected because they were not 'ideal' victims. In short, to be successful in an application to the CICA, the ideal victim is a (good) citizen who reported their injury to the police as soon as was reasonably practicable, co-operated with the criminal justice agencies in bringing their offender to justice and co-operated with the CICA,<sup>31</sup> has no unspent convictions, did not contribute to their injuries, is of good character, and if applying for loss of earnings or special expenses (or in fatal cases, dependency) has a good work record. The following section deals more closely with three of these eligibility conditions.

## 3.1. The Victim's own Delinquent Behaviour

Paragraph 25 of CICS 2012 provides that: 'An award may be withheld or reduced where the conduct of the applicant before, during or after the incident giving rise to the criminal injury makes it inappropriate to make an award or a full award.' CICA's online Guide to the Scheme advises that 'before making a payment we have to consider if your behaviour before, during or after the incident caused or contributed to the incident in which you were injured.' It continues, 'we will consider if you were acting in an aggressive or threatening way and provoked the incident in which you were

<sup>29</sup> The total number of persons ordered in the 12 months ending June 2018 in all courts to pay compensation as the principal disposal on conviction of an offence was 4,975, of which 103 were for offences of violence against the person and 13 were for sexual offences (these numbers have declined over the past 10 years (11,058, 415 and 15 in 2008); the vast majority of orders are made for offences against property; Ministry of Justice, Overview Tables (January 2019), Tables Q5.1a and O5.3; https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/criminal-justice-system-statistics-quarterly-june-2018?utm\_source=28904e4e-dcb3-4296-a2df-6a25e72fa679&utm\_medium=email&utm\_campaign=govuknotifications&utm\_content=weekly.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> See Criminal Injuries Compensation Authority: *Annual Report and Accounts 2017–2018* (House of Commons Paper 1337, July 2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> 'We propose that eligibility to claim from the Scheme should be tightly drawn so as to restrict awards to blameless victims of crime who fully co-operate with the criminal justice process' [16] (p. 50).

injured; you intended to provoke an assault or fight; there was a history of violence between you and the assailant; or you were injured as a result of challenging someone over a previous incident.'<sup>32</sup>

CICA has always taken a strict view of the application of paragraph 25 and its predecessors. Where the applicant challenged or voluntarily agreed to fight their assailant but emerged the loser, their claim is likely to be wholly refused, even where the applicant was seriously injured. While their assailant's retaliation may well be the direct result of the applicant's own aggressive conduct, it would be wrong to conclude that paragraph 25 applies only when there is a *causal* link between the victim's conduct and the criminal injury. There may, as the Guide indicates, be such a link, but the Guide is only advisory; it is not the law. As paragraph 25 makes clear, what is required is a *temporal* link: that the victim's conduct occurs 'before, during or after' the incident.

What is at issue for the scheme is not, as would be the case in a civil action against the assailant, whether it is 'just and equitable' to apportion financial responsibility as between the taxpayer and an applicant who caused or contributed in some way to the incident, but whether the applicant is a person whose moral worth, assessed according to strictly defined criteria, is such that their ensuing injuries should be compensated from public funds. As the judge hearing a claim that raised exactly this issue observed, 'paragraph 25 does 'not allow any general balancing out of the nature of a claimant's conduct against the seriousness of the injury and other consequences'.<sup>33</sup> Instead, given that the scheme is publicly funded, the determining question is whether it would be 'inappropriate' to make any award.

These points are well illustrated by a comparison of the ways in which a civil court and the CICA deal with claims by offenders in respect of the injuries they receive at the hands of a householder defending their property. In *Revill v Newberry*, the plaintiff was a young man who had been seriously injured when shot in the chest by the householder from whose allotment shed he intended to steal some equipment. Because there had been similar incidents, the householder was lying in wait inside the shed; as he heard someone trying to break in, he discharged his shotgun through a small hole in the door, injuring the plaintiff. In the subsequent civil action, the Court of Appeal agreed with the judge's two-thirds reduction for the young burglar's contributory negligence.<sup>34</sup> By comparison, on similar facts, CICA's then appeal body found that it would be 'inappropriate' that someone who was injured in the course of burgling someone's home, and who struggled to escape and was injured when detained, should receive an award from public funds, agreeing that the claim should be entirely rejected.35 As Farmer observed of the Tony Martin case, one consequence of the contested and fluid nature of the label 'victim' was that the burglar whom Martin had shot in the legs while he was seeking to escape reinvented himself as a 'victim' of Martin's unlawful use of force, and when he sought to sue him for his injuries, in turn relabelling the householder 'victim' an 'offender' [21] (p. 59).36

#### 3.2. The Victim's Criminal Record

The administrative body responsible for the implementation of the pre-statutory (1964) scheme would refuse or reduce an award where the applicant had convictions that it regarded as being qualitatively or quantitatively 'serious', whether they were, or were not, causally related to the incident in which they were injured. This interpretation, which could include a 'spent' conviction

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> https://www.gov.uk/guidance/criminal-injuries-compensation-a-guide.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> R (SB) v First-tier Tribunal [2010] UKUT 250 (AAC), [2011] AACR 11 [27]–[31].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> [1996] QB 567 (CA).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Criminal Injuries Compensation Appeals Panel, Annual Report and Accounts for the year ended 31 March 1997 (Cm 3840, February 1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Following this case, the law governing the use of force in self-defence was amended so that in a 'householder' case, the degree of force used by the 'victim' may be regarded as having been reasonable in the circumstances as the householder believed them to be, unless it was grossly disproportionate in those circumstances; see *Collins* [2016] EWHC 33 (Admin), and *Cheeseman* [2019] EWCA Crim 149 (CA).

under the Rehabilitation of Offenders Act 1974, was at that time approved by the Court of Appeal.<sup>37</sup> This specific possibility was omitted in the 1996 statutory scheme, which provided instead that the CICA 'must refuse or reduce an award to reflect unspent criminal convictions' unless there were 'exceptional reasons not to do so'.

In order to assist in answering the question whether an award was to be refused or reduced, CICA introduced a system of 'penalty-points'. In essence, the more severe the sentence and the shorter the period of time between the date on which it was ordered, and the date on which CICA received the application, the greater the number of penalty points, and thus the greater the likelihood of the claim being refused or rejected. Conversely, the less severe the sentence and the longer the period of that time the fewer the resulting penalty points; an outcome that sought to give the applicant credit for going straight. This approach, however, did not satisfy the government's stated objective that taxpayer 'cash compensation should be focused on blameless victims of the most serious crimes' [16] (p. 3). 'The Scheme is a taxpayer-funded expression of public sympathy and it is reasonable that there should be strict criteria around who is deemed "blameless" for the purpose of determining who should receive a share of its limited funds. We consider that, in principle, awards should only be made to those who have themselves obeyed the law and not cost society money through their offending behaviour' [16] (para 207).

Accordingly, CICS 2012 introduced stricter criteria for determining when an award would be appropriate in these cases. By paragraph 26 and Annex D paragraph 3, no award will be made where an unspent conviction resulted, broadly speaking, in either a custodial sentence or a community order. Refusal of an award in these cases is mandatory. This applies to any unspent convictions the applicant has at the time of applying or that they receive before their claim is settled. The lawfulness of this exclusionary rule was challenged on a number of grounds that primarily engaged provisions of the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR). It is a complex case whose issues cannot be detailed here [42] (pp. 129–133), but the conclusions of the High Court and of the Court of Appeal were that however those issues were answered, the rule was not unlawful: 'There is plainly a legitimate aim in limiting eligibility for compensation to those who are morally deserving of it, namely, "blameless victims of crimes of violence".'<sup>38</sup> As a proportion of all resolved claims, the number rejected under paragraphs 22–28 is lower than was the case before the commencement of CICS 2012, but the underlying policy remains central to its purpose.

#### 3.3. The Victim's Bad Character

A victim's bad character is primarily evidenced by their unspent convictions, but earlier versions of CICS 2012 enabled CICA 'to take account of 'other evidence available' when determining whether to reject or reduce an award. This evidence could relate to police reports but on which the CPS had decided not to prosecute,<sup>39</sup> or to a police caution given to the applicant. This power is now set out in paragraph 27, which provides that an award may be withheld or reduced because the applicant's 'character' makes it inappropriate to make an award or a full award.<sup>40</sup>

CICA's Guide lists the kind of character evidence that can fall within this provision. It includes any association in illegal drugs or crime, tax evasion, benefit fraud, and, as previously, police

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> R v Criminal Injuries Compensation Board, ex parte Thompstone and Crowe [1984] 1 WLR 1234 (CA).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> R (McNiece) v (1) Criminal Injuries Compensation Authority (2) The Lord Chancellor and Secretary of State for Justice and R (1) A (2) B v (1) Criminal Injuries Compensation Authority (2) The Lord Chancellor and Secretary of State for Justice, [2017] EWHC 2 (Admin); A and B v Criminal Injuries Compensation Authority and Secretary of State for Justice [2018] EWCA Civ 1534 (CA). Unspent convictions carrying sentences not specified in paragraph 3 will result in refusal or rejection of the claim, unless there are exceptional reasons not to do so.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> CPS has to apply its two-stage 'full code test', namely, there is sufficient evidence to provide a realistic prospect of conviction, and whether it is in the public interest to prosecute; https://www.cps.gov.uk/publication/code-crown-prosecutors#section4. A conviction would require proof beyond reasonable doubt; but the standard of proof in CICS 2012 is the balance of probabilities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> This does not apply to the separate provisions relating to unspent convictions.

cautions, but there does not have to be evidence of a crime; an applicant who has been made the subject of an Injunction to Prevent Nuisance and Annoyance in civil proceedings,<sup>41</sup> or a football banning order made on application to a magistrates' court,<sup>42</sup> may be caught by this paragraph. Nor does the relevant aspect of the applicant's character need to have any connection with the incident in which they were injured. The application by a foreign national who had lied about having leave to remain in the UK was refused on the ground of her unlawful status. The court held that the earlier scheme 'did not place any limitations on the type of conduct which might justify the conclusion that an applicant's character renders an award of compensation inappropriate'.<sup>43</sup> This general point, which could in an application on facts such as those in that case engage the discrimination provisions of the ECHR, has not been tested under CICS 2012.

## 4. Conclusions: Non-Ideal Victims

Negligent, reckless, or intentional injuries caused by an offender against another person are, aside from any criminal liability,<sup>44</sup> theoretically remediable in an action for damages. Other injuries, such as those that are caused by road traffic accidents, industrial processes, or contaminated vaccines, may or may not be remediable in this way. The state's response may be to place the burden of insuring against such injuries on those who engage in the relevant activity, as in the case of compulsory motor insurance, itself to directly assume the burden of providing financial support that may in part have been funded by those receiving that support, as in the case of national insurance contributions, or to create specific ex gratia taxpayer-funded compensation schemes, as in the case of vaccine damage and the variant Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease scheme.

These instances by no means fully recognise these many alternative compensation systems,<sup>45</sup> of which CICS 2012 is one such alternative. It does not substitute for a known offender against whom a remedy is possible, either via a civil action, or a compensation order on conviction. In both cases, any sums recovered are fully deductible from any CICA award; there is no double recovery at the taxpayer's expense. However, as such sums are likely to fall short of what could be recovered from an insured defendant, or one with sufficient means, CICS 2012 stands as an additional source of compensation, and where, as is frequently the case, the offender is unknown or not brought to trial, it is the only source; a remedy of last resort.

All taxpayer-funded schemes whose purpose is, as in the case of the instances above, to provide financial redress for injuries that public policy dictates should not fall unmitigated upon the individual, by definition specify those eligibility criteria with which the injured person must comply. These criteria may be characterised as a 'payment trigger' whose primary function is 'to select worthy claimants from the less deserving and to make payments only to the former' [44] (p. 640). In the case of CICS 2012, this measure of desert is implicitly achieved by drawing a line between ideal and non-ideal victims of violent and sexual crime, and explicitly so in the case of the various disentitling provisions discussed above.

Unless they are applicants whose claims have been refused or any award reduced, there is probably very little wider societal awareness of the state's restrictions on non-ideal victims' access to this particular source of public funds. The point being made in this article is that CICS 2012 is an exemplar of the legal implications of an unsympathetic construction of an applicant's possible social

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> IPNA; these replaced Anti-Social Behaviour Orders (ASBOs; Anti-Social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014, Part 1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Football Spectators Act 1989 ss 14A and 14B. Under section 14B(2), it is necessary to show only that the person 'has at any time caused or contributed to any violence or disorder in the United Kingdom or elsewhere' but does not depend on a conviction, as does section 14A.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Andronati v Criminal Injuries Compensation Appeals Panel [2006] EWHC 1420 (Admin) [9].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Negligence alone is generally insufficient for an offence against the person, but gross negligence may be sufficient basis for a conviction of manslaughter where the victim dies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> See [43], (pp. 99–121), [43].

status as a victim of a violent or sexual crime. This construction in turn illustrates one consequence of the contested cultural representations that continue to shape perceptions of victims of crime [45]. It also, secondly, illustrates the inevitable legal difficulties that attend political and criminal justice discourse and practice, which are, similarly, a consequence of that contest.

Funding: This research received no external funding.

**Conflicts of Interest**: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

### References

- 1. Rock, P. On Becoming a Victim. In *New Visions of Crime Victims;* Hoyle, C., Wilson, R., Eds.; Hart Publishing: Oxford, UK, 2002; pp. 1–22, ISBN 1-84113-280-2.
- 2. Walklate, S.; Mawby, R. Critical Victimology; Sage Publications: London, UK, 1994; pp. 69–94, ISBN 0-8039-8512-6.
- 3. Doak, J. Victims' Rights, Human Rights and Criminal Justice; Hart Publishing: Oxford, UK, 2008; ISBN 978-1-84113-603-5.
- 4. Kearon, T.; Godfrey, B. Setting the Scene: A Question of History. In *Handbook of Victims and Victimology*; Walklate, S., Ed.; Willan Publishing: Devon, UK, 2007; ISBN 978-1-84392-257-5.
- 5. Sebba, L. *Third Parties: Victims and the Criminal Justice System*; Ohio State University Press: Columbus, OH, USA, 1996; ISBN 0-8142-0664-6.
- Shapland, J.; Hall, M. Victims at Court: Necessary Accessories or Principal Players at Centre Stage? In *Hearing the Victim*; Bottoms, A., Roberts, J., Eds.; Willan Publishing: Devon, UK, 2010; pp. 163–198, ISBN 978-1-84392-272-8.
- 7. Kirchengast, T. *The Victim in Criminal Law and Justice*; Palgrave Macmillan: New York, NY, USA, 2006; ISBN 13:978-1-4039-86 10-8.
- 8. Radzinowicz, L. A History of English Criminal Law; Stevens and Sons: London, UK, 1956; Volume 2.
- Armstrong, A.; McAra, L. Audiences, Borders, Architecture: The Contours of Control. In *Perspectives on Punishment*; Armstrong, A., McAra, L., Eds.; Oxford University Press: Oxford, UK, 2006; ISBN 0-19-927877-6.
- 10. Home Office. *Rebalancing the Criminal Justice System in Favour of the Law-Abiding Majority;* Produced by COI on behalf of the Home Office, July 2006. Ref: 275921; Home Office: London, UK, 2006.
- 11. O'Mahoney, D.; Doak, J. Reimagining Restorative Justice; Hart Publishing: Oxford, UK, 2017; ISSN 978-1-84946-056-9.
- 12. Sanders, A. Victim Participation in an Exclusionary Criminal Justice System. In *New Visions of Crime Victims*; Hoyle, C., Wilson, R., Eds.; Hart Publishing: Oxford, UK, 2002; pp. 197–222, ISBN 1-84113-280-2.
- 13. Attorney General's Office. *Rebuilding Lives: Supporting Victims of Crime;* Cm 6705; The Stationery Office: London, UK, 2005; ISBN 0101670524.
- Tonry, M. Rebalancing the Criminal Justice System in Favour of the Victim: The Costly Consequences of Populist Rhetoric. In *Hearing the Victim*; Bottoms, A., Roberts, J., Eds.; Willan Publishing: Devon, UK, 2010; pp. 72–103, ISBN 978-1-84392-272-8.
- 15. McEwan, J. From Adversarialism to Managerialism: Criminal Justice in Transition. *Leg. Stud.* **2011**, *31*, 519–546.
- 16. Ministry of Justice. *Getting it Right for Victims and Witnesses;* Cm 8288; The Stationery Office: London, UK, 2012; ISBN 9780101828826.
- 17. Spalek, B. *Crime Victims: Theory, Policy and Practice;* Palgrave Macmillan: Basingstoke, UK, 2006; ISBN-10: 1-4039-3542-4.
- 18. Ministry of Justice. *Code of Practice for Victims of Crime;* updated to October 2018; The Stationery Office: London, UK, 2015; ISBN 9781474125390.
- 19. Matravers, M. The Victim, the State, and Civil Society. In *Hearing the Victim*; Bottoms, A., Roberts, J., Eds.; Willan Publishing: Devon, UK, 2010; pp. 1–16, ISBN 978-1-84392-272-8.
- 20. Loader, I. In Search of Civic Policing: Recasting The 'Peelian' Principles. *Crim. Law Philos.* **2016**, *10*, 427–440.
- 21. Dean, H. Welfare Rights and Social Policy; Routledge: Abingdon, UK, 2002; ISBN 978-1-317904-731.
- 22. Dwyer, P. Welfare Rights And Responsibilities: Contesting Social Citizenship; The Policy Press: Bristol, UK, 2000; ISBN 978-1-86134-204-1.

- 23. Farmer, L. Tony Martin and the Nightbreakers: Criminal Law, Victims, and the Power to Punish. In *Perspectives on Punishment;* Armstrong, S., McAra, L., Eds.; Oxford University Press: Oxford, UK, 2006; ISBN 0-19-927877-6I.
- 24. Miers, D. The Responsibilities and the Rights of Victims of Crime. Mod. Law Rev. 1992, 55, 482–505.
- 25. Hall, M. Victims of Crime: Policy and Practice in Criminal Justice; Willan Publishing: Devon, UK, 2009; ISBN-978-1-84392-381-7.
- 26. Hoyano, L. Cross-Examination of Sexual Assault Complainants on Previous Sexual Behaviour: Views from the Barristers' Row. *Crim. Law Rev.* 2019, 77–114.
- 27. Attorney General's Office. *Review of the Efficiency and Effectiveness of Disclosure in the Criminal Justice System*; Cm 9735; The Stationary Office: London, UK, 2018; ISBN 978-1-5286-0873-2.
- 28. Roberts, J.; Erez, E. Communication at sentencing: The expressive function of Victim Impact Statements. In *Hearing the Victim*; Bottoms, A., Roberts, J., Eds.; Willan Publishing: Devon, UK, 2010; pp. 232–249, ISBN 978-1-84392-272-8.
- 29. HM Government. *Victims Strategy*; Cm 9700; The Stationery Office: London, UK, 2018; ISBN 978-1-5286-0780-3.
- 30. Condry, R. The Parent as Paradoxical Victim. In *Reconceptualizing Critical Victimology;* Spencer, D., Walklate, S., Eds.; Lexington Books: Lanham, MD, USA, 2016; pp. 45–61, ISBN 978149851064.
- 31. Miers, D. Positivist Victimology: A Critique. Int. Rev. Vict. 1989, 1, 219–230.
- 32. Winter, J. Notions of Victimhood in the Trial of Rose West. In *New Visions of Crime Victims;* Hoyle, C., Wilson, R., Eds.; Hart Publishing: Oxford, UK, 2002; pp. 173–196, ISBN 1-84113-280-2.
- 33. Christie, N. The Ideal Victim. In *From Crime Policy to Victim Policy*; Fattah, E., Ed.; Palgrave Macmillan: London, UK, 1986; pp. 17–30, ISBN 0-333-39994-3.
- 34. Hall, M. Victims and Policy Making: A Comparative Perspective; Willan Publishing: Devon, UK, 2010; ISBN 978-1-84392-381-7.
- 35. Duggan, M. (Ed.) Revisiting the 'Ideal Victim'; Policy Press: Bristol, UK, 2018; ISBN 978-1-4473-3876-5.
- McEvoy, K.; McConnachie, K. Victimhood and Transitional Justice. In *Reconceptualizing Critical Victimology*; Spencer, D., Walklate, S., Eds.; Lexington Books: Lanham, MD, USA, 2016; pp. 111–132, ISBN 978149851064.
- Hamill, H. Victims of Paramilitary Punishment Beatings in Belfast. In *New Visions of Crime Victims*; Hoyle, C., Wilson, R., Eds.; Hart Publishing: Oxford, UK, 2002; pp. 49–69, ISBN 1-84113-280-2.
- 38. Miers, D. Taking the Law into Their Own Hands: Victims as Offenders. In *Integrating a Victim Perspective within Criminal Justice*; Crawford, A., Goodey, J., Eds.; Ashgate: Dartmouth, NH, USA, 2000; pp. 77–96, ISBN 1-84014-486-6.
- Chakraborti, N. Victims of Hate. In *Reconceptualizing Critical Victimology*; Spencer, D., Walklate, S., Eds.; Lexington Books: Lanham, MD, USA, 2016; pp. 63–77, ISBN 978149851064.
- 40. Mason-Bish, H. Creating ideal victims in hate crime policy. In *Revisiting the 'Ideal Victim'*; Duggan, M., Ed.: Policy Press: Bristol, UK, 2018; pp. 43–61, ISBN 978-1-4473-3876-5.
- 41. Green, D. We're (Nearly) All Victims Now! How Political Correctness Is Undermining Our Liberal Culture; Civitas, Institute for the Study of Civil Society: London, UK, 2006; ISBN 9781903386538.
- 42. Miers, D. Criminal Injuries Compensation: State and Offender Compensation for Violent Crime; Oxford University Press: Oxford, UK, 2018; ISBN 978-0-19-880662-2.
- 43. Deakin, S.; Johnston, A.; Markesinis, B. *Markesinis and Deakin's Tort Law*; Oxford University Press: Oxford, UK, 2013; ISBN 978-0-959198-5.
- 44. Macleod, S.; Hodges, C. *Redress Schemes for Personal Injuries*; Hart Publishing: Oxford, UK, 2017; ISBN 9781509916610.
- 45. Walklate, S. Victims: Needs Rights and Justice. In *Routledge International Handbook of Criminology and Human Rights;* Weber, L., Fishwick, E., Marmo. M., Eds.; Routledge: New York, NY, USA, 2017; pp. 71–79, ISBN 1-138-93117-6.



© 2019 by the author. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).